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              MINUTES OF DECEMBER 6, 2018

Pursuant to the notice filed with the Town Clerk, the meeting of the Conservation Commission was held in the O’Neill Conference Room at Dedham Town Hall, 26 Bryant Street, at 7:05 p.m. on Thursday December 6th, 2018.  

The following Commissioners were present:
Laura Bugay, Chair
Michelle Kayserman, Clerk
Stephanie Radner
Eliot Foulds
Nick Garlick
Nathan Gauthier, Alternate
Sean Hanley, Alternate

The following staff were also present:
Elissa Brown, Conservation Agent
Renee Johnson, Administrator

The following Commissioners were absent:  
Leigh Hafrey
Andrew Tittler, Vice Chair


Commissioner Bugay called the meeting to order at 7:02 pm. in accordance with the Wetlands Protection Act, M.G.L. Chapter 131, Section 40, the Dedham Wetlands Bylaw, and the Dedham Stormwater Management Bylaw. 

The Commission welcomed the newly appointed Commissioner Eliot Foulds. Commissioner Foulds shared his background as well as his education as a landscape architect, with the Northeast region National Park Service for the last 25 years. He explained that while his work tends to be more concentrated on historical and cultural aspects of properties, there is some overlap with Conservation Commission jurisdiction.

Continuances:

235 & 243 Bussey Street, ANJOM, LLC, Applicant – Scott Henderson, Henderson Consulting Services, Rep – Demolition of five existing structures on-site and construction of a new mixed use building (MSMP 2017-23).  
339 Washington Street, Garnett Realty Trust, Applicant – Sue Harrington, GCG Engineering, Rep. -   Major Stormwater Permit Application for the redevelopment (mixed use addition) of a commercial building (MSMP 2015-25). 
270 & 290 Bussey Street, Delapa Plaza East, Inc, App – Jim Devellis, DeVellis Zrein, Inc – Rep. –Commercial/residential redevelopment of an existing commercial building in Buffer Zone to Bordering Vegetated Wetlands, Bank, and Land Under Water; and Riverfront Area (DEP File # 141-0535, MSMP 2018-07). 

Commissioner Bugay moved to continue all three applications until December 20, 2018. Commissioner, Kayserman seconded, all were in favor. 

Applications Previously Opened:

456 Providence Highway & 62 Eastern Avenue, RK Associates, Inc., App - Forrest Lindwall, Mistry Associates, Rep.  - Demolition of a 2-story commercial building and construction of a 1,800 sf 1-story retail building (DEP File #141-0544, MSMP 2018-19).  Representative, Forrest Lindwall, Applicant David Baker were present.

Documents of Record:
· Notice of Intent; prepared by Forrest Lindwall, Mistry Associates, Inc.; dated 10/23/18.
· Stormwater Report, 62 Eastern Avenue, 456 Providence Highway; prepared by Mistry Associates, Inc.; dated 10/18/18.
· Project Narrative & Drainage Calculations; 62 Eastern Avenue, 456 Providence Highway; prepared by Mistry Associates, Inc.; dated 10/18/18.
· R.K. Centers, 62 Eastern Avenue, 456 Providence Highway (5 sheets); prepared by Mistry Associates, Inc. and stamped by Nalin Mistry, PE; dated 10/18/18.
· Post Construction Operations & Maintenance Plan, 62 Eastern Avenue, 456 Providence Highway; prepared by Mistry Associates, Inc.; revised November 2018.
· Notice of Intent, Supplemental Information, Section B, Item 5:Alternatives Analysis; 62 Eastern Avenue, 456 Providence Highway; prepared by Mistry Associates, Inc.; revised 11/20/18.
· Invasive Species Removal and Management Plan, 62 Eastern Avenue, 456 Providence Highway; prepared by Seekamp Environmental Consulting, Inc.; revised 11/21/18.
· 456 Providence Highway & 62 Eastern Avenue, Sketch Map; dated 2011.

Mr. Lindwall presented the re-submitted plans for operations and maintenance, as suggested by the Commissioners. 
· Mechanical sweeping was re-calculated, reducing calculated treatment from 10% to 5%, which still results in 84% TSS removal.
· The invasive species management plan was revised to include monitoring by a wetland scientist for two growing seasons.  The plan was also revised to require planting of native species in any 6 foot square area if cutting and dabbing was not found to be sufficient. 
· Alternatives Analysis: Mr. Lindwall clarified that the proposed building was approximately 432 sq. feet larger than the existing building in Riverfront Area and it would be 10 ft closer to Wigwam Brook, as this seemed that this was the most economically variable alternative.  Mr. Lindwall also submitted a 2011 sketch map showing an alternative that would have moved the driveway to the other side of the adjacent Eastern Ave property.  This would require substantially more disturbance to Riverfront than the preferred plan.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Commissioner Radner stated that two years of invasive removal would not offer any significant long-term benefit. Because invasive plants are present in adjacent open space areas, it might be more effective to focus on planting native species.. Commissioner Gauthier asked if the proposal was for treatment or removal and if the same was true for re-planting.  He also questioned whether the re-planting would necessarily be included. Mr. Lindwall stated the hired wetland scientist would be working in cooperation with the Commission and closely with Agent Brown to adjust the plan based on site-specific conditions. 

Commissioner Bugay stated that the applicant had improved upon existing conditions and has met stormwater regulations however she questioned whether the proposed plan would be result in an increase in impervious area in the Riverfront Area and if this affected the outcome of new development versus redevelopment requirements in Riverfront Area. Agent Brown stated they are restoring and improving conditions in degraded Riverfront Area. 

Commissioner Bugay made a motion to close the hearing. Commissioner Gauthier Seconded.  Commissioner Bugay made a motion to issue the Major Stormwater Management Permit and an Order of Conditions. Commissioner Radner seconded.  All were in favor.  Commissioner Foulds abstained.

218 High Street, Map 111, Lot 3, Antonio Ferrara, Applicant – Byron Holmes, Holmes Engineering, Representative and 218 High Street, Map 111, Lot 67, Antonio Ferrara, Applicant; Byron Holmes, Holmes Engineering, Representative  - Major Stormwater Management Permit for the construction of a new single family dwelling (MSMP 2018-23) and new two family dwelling (MSMP 2018-22).  

Documents of Record:
· Major Stormwater Permit Application for Assessor Map 111, Lot 3, Dedham, Massachusetts; prepared by Alpha Survey Group LLC and Holmes Engineering; dated November 7, 2018.
· Plan to Accompany Stormwater Permit, 218 High Street Map 111 Lots 3 and 67, Dedham, MA 02026, Proposed Duplex and Single Family Dwelling; prepared by Alpha Survey Group, LLC; originally dated November 7, 2018 and last revised November 30, 2018.
· Homeowners Guide to Maintenance of Rainwater Infiltration System for Assessor Plot 111, for Lot 3. 

Commissioner Bugay made a motion to continue the application until December 20, 2018. Commissioner Kayserman seconded. All were in favor.
530 Providence Highway, Frank Gobbi, Jr., Applicant – John Glossa, Glossa Engineering, Rep. – After the fact permit for the redevelopment (regrading) of a commercial building (MSMP 2018-24). Mr. Donald Seaberg and Mr. Gobbi were present.  Mr. Seaberg presented on behalf of Mr. Glossa.  

Documents of Record:
· Boring Logs; prepared by Carr-Dee Corp; dated November 26, 2018.
· Memorandum from Jason Mammone, Dedham Engineering Department; dated October 18, 2018.
· Drainage Facilities, #530 Providence Highway; prepared by Glossa Engineering Inc.; dated October 11, 2018
· Major Storm Water Management Permit, #530 Providence Pike Plan of Land; prepared by Glossa Engineering Inc. and stamped by John Glossa, PE; dated October 11, 2018
· Pre Development Water Shed Plan, #530 Providence Highway; prepared by Glossa Engineering Inc; dated October 11, 2018.
· Post Development Water Shed Plan, #530 Providence Highway; prepared by Glossa Engineering Inc, dated October 11, 2018.
· Letter from John Glossa to Elissa Brown RE: Repaving at 530 Providence Highway, Storm Water Permit; dated October 11, 2018.
· Letter from John Glossa to Elissa Brown RE: Repaving at 530 Providence Highway; dated October 2, 2018.
· Major Storm Water Management Permit, Proposed Grading Improvement; prepared by Glossa Engineering Inc. and stamped by John Glossa, PE; dated August 27, 2018.
· Major Stormwater Permit, #530 Providence Highway Plan of Land; prepared by Glossa Engineering Inc; dated August 27, 2018.

Mr. Seaberg presented a soil sample collected from one (Boring #4) of the five borings that had been advanced on the site.  He stated that the site was underlain by fill overlying peat and then compacted silty sands.  He stated these conditions created very limited potential for infiltration.  Agent Brown asked him about the results on the more upland boring locations. He confirmed that that Boring #1 consisted of sand gravel fill with coal to 11 feet, overlying a few feet of peat. He found depth to groundwater to be greater in the uplands locations than the lower parking lot.

Mr. Seaberg stated that they had not had time to design an infiltration plan but that they would submit a design by next week.  He requested clarification from the Commission as to whether infiltration would be required or would TSS removal alone by sufficient. He stated that he would be willing to come up with something however he felt that it would not be impactful due to the quality of the soil. 

Commissioner Bugay noted that the silty sands were pretty loose.  She stated that although the boring soil samples reflected typical urban fill, this would not preclude infiltration.  She suggested one methodology would be possible to over excavate down to native soils. She stated that infiltration could be done, but would need to be engineered.  

Mr. Gauthier stated that he did not see anything that would preclude TSS removal. Ms. Kayserman noted that the regulations require infiltration in C and D soils to the maximum extent practicable; the presence of C and D soils does not exempt infiltration. She said there were many commercial products that will allow for retention and infiltration.  Agent Brown recommended that the applicant submit a plan as soon as possible that captures stormwater from the upper parking and includes infiltration. 
 
Commissioner Radner expressed her confusion as what exactly the applicant was proposing.  Commissioner Bugay clarified that what was currently before the Commission was an interim step that was conducted to determine site-specific conditions.

Commissioner Gauthier reminded the applicant of the letter that was sent by an attorney on the applicant’s behalf, in which the applicant had stated he believed because of coal presence, he would not be willing to infiltrate due to the perceived risk. Mr. Gobbi stated that he has demonstrated that coal dust is present in the soil and that in his opinion the soil was not “percable”.  Furthermore, he stated installation of infiltration system could result in groundwater movement through the coal dust and breakout behind the proposed retaining wall.  Commissioner Gauthier stated that the Commission has made it clear it is possible and that he would like to see a plan that completes this to the maximum extent practical. Mr. Gobbi said infiltration was complicated by the poor soils and the presence of the proposed retaining wall, and in the lower parking lot the groundwater table was higher.  He expressed concern over the coal dust, the proposed retaining wall, and potential adverse impacts to the existing drain pipe. He stated that to his knowledge there had never been a drainage problem, icing, flooding, or standing water on the site previously, and the drainage at the corner of Mah Way and Eastern Ave, contained two catch basins, a manhole, and a 36-inch drain pipe that took the water away. Mr. Gobbi said that he believes that the soil does not have the ability to absorb the recharging effort and that there would be groundwater breakout somewhere.

Commissioner Bugay stated that at Boring #1 depth to groundwater was about 10 feet and that there was area to the west of the wall that could be used for the recharge area and that it would not impact the wall. She stated it would be also potentially viable to place a shallow system near Boring #4, which is located 7 feet above ground water.  She noted that there is guidance in the Stormwater Handbook that addresses situations in soils such as these.  Mr. Gobbi reiterated his position that infiltrated water would breakout through the wall. 

Ms. Kayserman questioned the height of the wall, which Mr. Gobbi explained would run from 0 to 10 feet. Mr. Gobbi stated that the wall was shown on the proposed plan, with a detail for the proposed wall.

Mr. Gobbi stated once again that infiltration would adversely impact the proposed retaining wall.  Ms. Bugay expressed her opinion that the infiltrated water would flow downwards then only slightly horizontally, at which point it would flow with the path of groundwater, which is to the south, and away from the wall. Mr. Gobbi disagreed and stated that the water would travel the path of least resistance, and possibly could break out inside the building, as well as previously excavated soil. He stated that the retaining wall would be made of precast concrete blocks filled with stone, and that the water would find its way into the stone, causing deterioration in the foundation of the stone and the actual precast concrete. 

Ms. Kayserman suggested that the applicant should look into impervious barriers and different methods of installation that would allow infiltration of stormwater in D type soil or near a wall. Ms. Bugay confirmed that there is a lot that could be done with impermeable barriers.

Agent Brown requested that resubmitted plans arrive at the office by December 13th. Mr. Seaberg said that they would try to get something in.

Commissioner Bugay made a motion to continue to December 20th. Commissioner Gauthier seconded. All were in favor. 

637 East Street, Frank Gobbi, Applicant – John Glossa, Rep. - Roadway and utilities for a proposed subdivision adjacent to Bordering Vegetated Wetlands - (DEP File # 141-0486). Donald Seaberg, Glossa Engineering and Frank Gobbi, Owner were present.

Documents of Record:
· Major Stormwater Management Permit Application; prepared by Glossa Engineering Inc; dated October 25, 2018.
· Storm Water Report Presidential Park I A Single Family Residential Development; prepared by Glossa Engineering Inc; originally dated May 11, 2015 and last revised October 25, 2018.
· Existing Conditions Plan for Presidential Park; prepared by Glossa Engineering Inc. and stamped by John Glossa, PE; dated December 8, 2014 and last revised October 25, 2018
· Grading and Utilities Plan of Land Presidential Park; prepared by Glossa Engineering Inc. and stamped by John Glossa, PE; dated December 8, 2014 and last revised October 25, 2018.
· Plan and Profile Kennedy Drive for Presidential Park; prepared by Glossa Engineering Inc. and stamped by John Glossa, PE; dated December 8, 2014 and last revised October 25, 2018
· Plan and Profile Reagan Drive for Presidential Park; prepared by Glossa Engineering Inc. and stamped by John Glossa, PE; dated December 8, 2014 and last revised October 25, 2018.
· Detail Sheet Presidential Park; prepared by Glossa Engineering Inc. and stamped by John Glossa, PE; dated December 8, 2014 and last revised October 25, 2018.
· Construction Period Plan Presidential Park; prepared by Glossa Engineering Inc.; dated December 8, 2014 and last revised April 26, 2018.
· Presidential Park Drainage Facilities Plan of Land; prepared by Glossa Engineering Inc.; dated December 8, 2014 and last revised October 25, 2018.
· Existing Conditions Analysis Plan Presidential Park; prepared by Glossa Engineering Inc.; dated December 8, 2014 and last revised October 25, 2018
· Proposed Conditions Analysis Plan Presidential Park; prepared by Glossa Engineering Inc.; dated December 8, 2014 and last revised October 25, 2018.
· Memorandum from Nathan Buttermore, Dedham Engineering Department to Elissa Brown RE: Presidential Park – Stormwater Review; dated May 9, 2018.

Agent Brown stated that new plans had been submitted fairly recently and that these were sufficiently complicated that 3rd party review was merited.  She made a recommendation for third party review.  Ms. Bugay agreed stating that she had spent several hours trying to determine  the status of plan revisions and responses to previous comments.  Mr. Gobbi questioned why 3rd party review was necessary since there had been a previous review.  Commissioner Bugay stated that the plan has been substantially changed so that, regardless of the former peer review, a new review was necessary. 

Commissioner Bugay made a motion to request funds for a 3rd party review in the sum of $3,000. Mr. Gauthier seconded.  All were in favor.

Mr. Seaberg asked if a list of reviewers were available and if they could be made available to the applicant for his review before the Commission makes a final award decision.  He also requested that they be able to provide their input. 

Commissioner Bugay stated that the chosen reviewer often depends on who is available. Agent Brown stated that she would make the RFP and the list of reviewers solicited available to the applicant and engineer. Mr. Gobbi asked to also see the request for proposals (RFP) for the 3rd party review.  

Commissioner Bugay made a motion to continue to January 17, 2019. Commissioner Radner seconded. All were in favor. 


767 East Street (243 Madison Street), 769 East Street, LLC, Applicant – Daniel Campbell, Level Design Group, Representative – Construction of a new single family dwelling (MSMP 2018-30).  Daniel Campbell was present for the applicant.  He gave an overview of the project.

Documents of Record:
· Major Stormwater Management Permit Application; 767 East Street (0 Madison Street); prepared by Level Design Group, LLC; dated November 12, 2018.
· Project Narrative &  Stormwater Summary for Development of a Single Family Dwelling, 767 East Street (0 Madison Street); prepared by Level Design Group, LLC; dated November 12, 2018.
· Building Site Plan Single Family House Assessor Map 158 – A Portion of Parcel 48; Madison Street, 767  East Street (2 Sheets); prepared by Level Design Group, LLC and stamped by Daniel Campbell, PE; dated November 6, 2018 and last revised December 6, 2018.
· Response to Comments and Watershed Map; prepared by Level Design Group, LLC and dated December 6, 2018.

Commissioner Kayserman asked Mr. Campbell to explain how the Nyoplast drain would overflow and distances from property lines.  Mr. Campbell explained that he had provided the Commission with details for the Nyoplast drain.  He also replied that the infiltration system was 10 feet from house, and 13 feet from property line.

Mr. Campbell explained that three trees would be removed and that the applicant would be replacing those with seven new trees. Commissioner Bugay asked that the O&M plan be revised to include a schedule for cleaning the gutters. 

Commissioner Bugay made a motion to close the public hearing. Commissioner Garlick seconded. All were in favor. 

Commissioner Bugay made a motion to approve the Major Stormwater Management Permit Commissioner Hanley seconded.  All approved. 


124 Quabish Road, Route 1 Management Land Trust, LLC as Trustee of 200 Commercial Circle 
Realty Trust, Applicant – Curtis Young, Wetlands Preservation, Inc., Representative – Construction of a wetland replication area (DEP File #141-0545) Peter Zakha, Counsel; Joey Frederico, Owner; and Ed Pesce, Engineer were also present.

 	Documents of Record:
· Proposed Wetland Replication Plan; prepared by Pesce Engineering & Associates, Inc. and stamped by Edward L. Pesce, PE; originally dated November 12, 2018 and last revised December 10, 2018.
· Notice of Intent; 124 Quabish Road; prepared by Wetlands Preservation, Inc; dated November 15, 2018.

Mr. Young presented the 1995 site plan, in which an Order of Conditions had been issued and not closed out. He explained that there are currently two open Orders of Conditions (one from 1995 and one from 1998) both issued by the Dedham Conservation Commission.  Mr. Young stated the 1995 Order had authorized a 10,000 sq. ft. replication area and restoration work on what was considered “restricted wetland 26”. It had been determined that portions of the wetland had been filled over time.  They are currently working with DEP to rectify this violation of a restricted wetland.  After the representatives completed an evaluation of the replication area it ended up being smaller than required. The total area ended up being a total of 1,600 sq. ft. shy of the requirement. 

The applicant is requesting an Order of Conditions to complete the restoration of the replication and to fix the retaining wall next to Costco.  An additional 4,968 sf of wetland was impacted by 2008. The net loss in that area is 1,200 sf.  Approximately 4,105 sf of mitigation is required to resolve the issue according to the DEP. 

Commissioner Gauthier asked if wetlands extend all the way to the wall adjacent to Costco. Mr. Young confirmed that it was. Commissioner Bugay asked about trees.  Mr. Young stated that the restoration area consists primarily of phragmites.  Applicant Young said they would like to defer submittal of a planting plan until filing of a Notice of Intent for development of the site.  

Mr. Young confirmed that a stormwater detention structure created by Rent-A-Truck is present on the northeast corner of the property and that they would like to keep it until next plan is developed. 

Commissioner Kayserman asked about the means and methods for construction. Mr. Young stated that they would use machines to pull the overburden off, uncover peat layer, and turn it onto the top.  Any unused soil would be brought back on site.

Commissioner Bugay asked about the status with the DEP.  Mr. Young stated he would be leaving this meeting to attend theirs.

In the current NOI there is a typo on page 6 of NOI, on the 7th line.  Mr. Young requested that the Commission change the number to 2,472 sf.

Commissioner Bugay made a motion to continue until December 20, 2018. Commissioner Hanley seconded. All were in favor. 


91 Common Street, John Koger, Applicant – Construction of a 500-sf chicken run (RDA 2018-13, mSMP 2018-04).  John Koger was present to discuss his plan.  

Documents of Record:
· Request for Determination of Applicability; prepared by John Koger, including:
· Overview of 91 Common Street, 11/5/18
· Zoomed Plan of Chicken run, 11/5/18
· Natural Stormwater Plan, 11/5/18.

Applicant Koger presented the Commission with plans for his chicken run. Commissioner Bugay expressed concerns about the potential for erosion on the downhill side of the structure. Applicant Koger stated that he is also concerned about erosion and would be willing to install a 4-inch gravel drip edge on either side of the chicken run roof.  He also confirmed the roof is painted metal and there would be no metal leaching. Agent Brown was instructed to add a Special Condition to the minor storm water management permit to require installation of a 4-inch gravel drip edge. 
Commissioner Bugay made a motion to close the public hearing. Commissioner Kayserman seconded. All were in favor. 
Commissioner Bugay made a motion to issue a Negative Determination of Applicability and instruct Agent Brown to issue a minor storm water management permit with Special Conditions. All were in favor.
10 Campus Drive, Noble & Greenough School, Applicant – Paul Avery, Oak Consulting Group, Representative – 1,960 sf addition to Lawrence Auditorium (MSMP 2018-31). Representatives Paul Avery, Oak Consulting Group and Mike McCue, Nobles and Greenough School were present. Representative Avery presented an overview of the project to the Commission. 

Documents of Record:
· Major Stormwater Management Permit Application; prepared by Oak Consulting Group, LLC; dated November 27, 2018.
· Stormwater Management Permit Narrative, Lawrence Auditorium Renovation; prepared by Oak Consulting Group, LLC; dated November 26, 2018.
· Noble & Greenough Lawrence Auditorium Plan Set (6 Sheets); prepared by Oak Consulting Group, LLC and stamped by Paul Avery, PD; dated November 26,  2018.
· C300 Grading, Drainage and Utilities Plan; prepared by Oak Consulting Group; dated September 28, 2018 and last revised December 11, 2018.

Commissioners Gauthier recused himself from the discussion as his employer may serve as construction contractor.

Commissioner Kayserman asked what year storm the drywell overflows.  Representative Avery stated that most likely it is a 2-year storm, and he would be willing to move the area drain to be off line.  

Commissioner Bugay questioned whether the temporary access road would be restored following construction.  She noted that the applicant would be required to plant at least 8 trees on-site to replace the 4 to be removed per the new stormwater regulations. Mr. Avery suggested that a requirement for replacement could be added as a Special Condition and final tree placement be worked out in the field with Agent Brown.  

Ms. Bugay noted that inlet filter bags or silt socks should be added to/surrounding the existing catch basins that could be impacted by construction.  Mr. Avery agreed to add a note to the plans. 

Commissioner Kayserman stated that the discharge area grate should be changed to a beehive style. Mr. Avery agreed. 

Revised plans were requested.

Commissioner Bugay made a motion to continue the meeting on December 20th. Commissioner Kayserman seconded.  All in favor.

1085 East Street, 1085 East St, LLC, Applicant – Daniel Campbell, Level Design Group, LLC, Representative Dan Campbell – Demolition of existing SFD and construction of new SFD (MSMP 2018-32). Daniel Campbell was present for the applicant.  He gave an overview of the project.

       Documents of Record:
· Major Stormwater Management Permit Application; 1085 East Street, LLC; prepared by Level Design Group, LLC; dated November 27, 2018.
· Project Narrative & Stormwater Summary for Development of a Single-Family Dwelling, 1085 East Street; prepared by Level Design Group, LLC; dated November 2, 2018.
· Building Site Plan Single Family House Assessor Map 158 – A Portion of Parcel 48; Madison Street, 767  East Street (2 Sheets); prepared by Level Design Group, LLC and stamped by Daniel Campbell, PE; dated November 27, 2018 and last revised December 6, 2018.
· Response to Comments; prepared by Level Design Group, LLC; dated December 6, 2018.

The Commission determined that the O&M Plan should be revised to include a gutter cleaning schedule. Mr. Campbell agreed to do so and also stated that he would grade driveway towards the basin. 

Commissioner Bugay made a motion to close the public hearing. Commissioner Kayserman seconded. All were in favor.

Commissioner Radner made a motion to issue the MSMP. Commissioner Bugay seconded. All were in favor.

 Certificate of Compliances were issued for the following applicants by the commission:

· 124 Quabish Road
· Centennial Dam, Near S. Stone Mill Drive
· 33 Stivaletta Drive
· 31 Channing Road

An Extension Permit for Order of Conditions was issued by the Commission for:
· 399 West Street

Minutes: Commissioner Bugay made a motion to approve the minutes from November 15, 2018 with revisions provided by Commissioner Radner and Commissioner Bugay.
Commissioner Bugay moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner Kayserman.  All were in favor.

Meeting adjourned 10:00 pm.



Respectfully submitted, 
Michelle Kayserman, Clerk
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